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Summary:

At its meeting on 12 June 2006 the Executive requested a report to outline the potential measures which could be undertaken should a further £200,000 be made available for environmental enhancements.

Recommendations:

It is recommended that:

1. The Executive consider requesting Council to grant a supplementary estimate of £200,000 to enable an expansion of the environmental enhancement programme, primarily to address parking problems in residential areas.

2. Approval of the work programme be delegated to the Director of Community Services and the Portfolio Holder for Infrastructure & Environmental following consultation with the Highways Working Group

Contact Officer:
Michael Battersby
Ext:
 5005

1. BACKGROUND INFORMATION AND OPTIONS

1.1
At its meeting on the 12 June the Executive considered report CS 27/06 which recommended the apportionment of the £100,000 approved for environmental enhancement in 2006/7.   The Executive accepted the recommendations and requested a further report to outline how another £200,000, from Right to Buy Receipts, could be used to supplement this budget.

1.2
Recent Ward visits and feedback from both the community and elected Members have identified the scale of improvements in residential areas.   Initial feedback from areas which have benefited from back lane works have been extremely positive about the impact and ‘well being’ improvements which have been achieved.   An acceleration of improvements would achieve significant benefits both to the quality of the local environment and the quality of life in those areas.    This would be an important element of the Council’s “Cleaner, Greener & Safer” priority and attract contributory funding from other agencies.

1.3
The Council has resolved to use any Right to Buy Receipts to contribute to ‘Sustainable Communities’ and improving the quality of local environments clearly meets this criteria.

1.4
Report CS 27/06 identified 3 key areas for environmental enhancement:-


Back Lanes – joint funding has been allocated by the County Council to contribute to an improvement programme for adopted back lanes which has been implemented over the past 2 years.   Significant beneficial impacts can now be seen from this programme.


Amenity Lighting – provides additional lighting to address problem areas and in previous years contributory funding has been achieved from the CDRP.   Carlisle Housing Association and the County Council.


Parking Problems in Residential areas – primarily caused by current levels of car ownership and usage being much higher than the design standards for the infrastructure design at the time it was built.

1.5
The emerging priority of these relates to parking in residential areas and whilst there is a need to continue with the other programmes it is recommended that the majority of any further funding be targeted towards this problem.   Towards the end of the last Municipal Year the Council received a motion/petition on the problems in Morton and this resulted in a meeting between CHA, County Council and City Council representatives.   The scale and priority of this problem was clearly identified by all these partners in many areas across Carlisle and each agreed to contribute £30,000 in 2006/7 to start addressing these issues.   CHA have now confirmed that their funding is in place, but they are also committing further funding to address problems in the Morton area.   To date no funding has been confirmed from the County Council.

1.6
Officers from the City, County Councils and CHA are currently working together to produce a costed and prioritised programme of improvements.   A number of issues will shape this programme:-

· Different solutions will be required at different locations dependent upon the layout and location and depth of mains services.   In some instances it may be better to provide drop kerbs to enable a vehicle to be parked in gardens off the highway

· Priority should be given to locations which are on a bus route or where access for emergency vehicles is restricted by the parking

· The current water main renewal works by United Utilities may provide opportunities as part of their reinstatement works

1.7
This programme is currently being developed.   There are problems in numerous locations in Carlisle however the major problems appear to be in Morton, with Botcherby, Currock, Harraby, Upperby and Yewdale all having a significant number of reported problem areas.   Once completed the prioritised programme will be taken to the Highways Working Group for consideration prior to approval by the Director of Community services and the Portfolio Holder.

2. CONSULTATION

2.1 Consultation to Date – County Council, Carlisle Housing Association

2.2 Consultation proposed – County Council, Carlisle Housing Association, United Utilities, elected Members, Highways Working Group

3. RECOMMENDATIONS

It is recommended that:

1. The Executive consider requesting Council to grant a supplementary estimate of £200,000 to enable an expansion of the environmental enhancement programme, primarily to address parking problems in residential areas.

2. Approval of the work programme be delegated to the Director of Community Services and the Portfolio Holder for Infrastructure & Environmental following consultation with the Highways Working Group

4. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

The increased funding would enable a significant improvement to be achieved in the quality of local environments, quality of life and safety in those areas.   This is an important component of the Council’s, “Cleaner, Greener & Safer” priority where there is a major demand for improvements.

5. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources –  No additional staff are required within the physical works being undertaken by a mixture of in-house resources/subcontractors

· Financial –   Preserved Right to Buy Receipts of £1.972m in excess of the 2005/6 budget were received during that year.

The Draft Capital Strategy report (FS13/06) which went to the Executive 16 June 2006 sets out that as at 31 March 2010 there remains a projected surplus of £2.3m resources after funding the planned capital programme to that date.   Council approval is required for the use of the Right to Buy Receipts giving rise to the supplementary estimate in this way.

There are issues arising from the current level of carry forwards occurring against the annual capital programme.   The Capital Projects Board will review the profiling of the existing Capital Programme and consider that which realistically be delivered and when.   The outcome of this review will feed into the capital monitoring process and the 2007/8 onwards budget process.

· Legal –   The Council has extensive powers under Section 2 of the Local Government Act 2000 to do anything which it considers likely to achieve the promotion or improvement of the economic, social or environmental wellbeing of the whole or part of its area.   In exercising its powers, the Council should have regard to its Community Strategy and, as well satisfying itself that the nature of the proposals set out in this report falls within the powers, should also satisfy itself that the proposed expenditure is consistent with its overall fiduciary duty to Council taxpayers.

· Corporate –   N/A

· Risk Management –   Completion of parking improvements in residential areas should create safer environments and reduce damage/repair costs.   There are risks which are based on demand exceeding the budget which will in part be addressed by prioritisation.

· Equality Issues –  N/A

· Environmental –   Reduction in damage to grassed areas and improved access/safety on bus routes are major benefits

· Crime and Disorder –   N/A

· Impact on Customers –  There is a significant demand from residents for improvements of this nature.

1 IF  = 1 "Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers: CS 27/06 (Executive meeting 12/6)" \* MERGEFORMAT 
Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers: CS 27/06 (Executive meeting 12/6)


1


